Jim “Daddy” Hobin – Team 555

Submitted by Jennifer Filatava, Alumni of 555
For the past four years, there has been a Hobin presence on the Montclair High School robotics team, which in undeniably a positive spirit who just helps us accomplish great things. Mr. Hobin is the owner of James Hobin Construction, a firm who has given Team 555 a space to work and a leader who understands the complexities of building a great robot, the patience to deal with teenagers, the , and a work ethic in the pit area which has lead our team to regional victory the last two seasons. 

Building a Great Robot: Mr. Hobin understands that this competition is about the students and the students should build the robot. He always gives direction on a Friday night during build when we have 100 pieces of aluminum and nowhere to turn. He encourages us to do it on our own, he becomes the second hand holding the 7/16thto the bolt so we can turn the nut (righty tighty, lefty loosey). He created a workspace for us in his construction warehouse which we turned into a space with stereo surround sound for our iPods and the center of our weekend build season universe. He helped us build a half field to practice on and later helped us build an award winning fourth of July float in the space, complete with a retro-robot waving at the crowd.

Patience: Mr. Hobin has an undeniable amount of patience for a bunch of teenagers, their parents/siblings, and the other mentors. He always encourages parents and siblings to attend competitions or to help. He picked up a few middle school students on his way to the warehouse so they could help paint the 4th of July float with their older siblings. He is the head of our parents group, ready to delegate tasks, listen to complaints, and remind parents that it is “about the students”.

Volunteerism: Mr. Hobin cleans up to be a cook at our pancake breakfasts, leads the judges at our FLL qualifying tournament, and is always running to home depot for the much needed zip ties or other small items. He has been approached about being an FTA this season, although we will miss him greatly if it is during week 1, 3, or 5. He has volunteered at the NYC regional as a member of the safety committee, and has simply given us thousands of hours of time over the last four years.  

Work Ethic: Mr. Hobin has traveled with the team for the last 2 ½ years to every event. He stays up late to make sure we are safe and is one of the first to wake us with a smile. He works with us in the pit area until we are all about to collapse and doesn’t worry when we need to change the entire drive train on a Thursday at 2 pm. He shows us how we can achieve more when we work together, and stops the little fights that typically ensue during a stressful time in the pit. He keeps the area fairly organized and clean, well, clean for a bunch of teenagers. 

Team 555 is a more successful team because of Jim Hobin. He is someone you can approach with a personal problem or when you simply need the muscle to tighten a bolt. Even though his children have both gone off to college, he is still getting geared up for the 2008-2009 season. We are proud to nominate this remarkable man for this award.  

